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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     December 4, 2014
Approved by:___________________

Date:_________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; MichaelMcGovern; 
                                                     Rich Haskins; Brittanie Reinold; 
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present:   Karen Mercure, Attorney Lawrence Brodeur, Fletcher Tilton P.C.; Patrick Doherty


       Mr. & Mrs. Dennis.O’Toole; Mr. & Mrs. William Reed
7:30pm – Public Hearing
                330 Boston Road: Special Permit

                Karen Mercure

R. Deschenes read the Hearing Notice as it appeared in the Millbury-Sutton Chronicle.
Karen Mercure explained to the Board that she had an offer to purchase on the home at 330 Boston Road which was subject to the sale of her existing home. She was lproposing to house her real estate corporation which consisted of herself and a part time assistant within the home. She would be living in the home as well with one room designated as a home office. The business would be low impact with minimal clients coming to the site.

R. Deschenes questioned employee hours and was told that her assistant only comes when needed.

R Haskins questioned signage and was answered by Ms. Mercure that she did not see a need for any though it was noted that if decided to move forward with one it would be no larger than the 2x2 sign allowed by the bylaw. It was also noted that she was not sure if she wanted one at this point as she did not want people knocking at her door all the time but wanted it to be more of a “by invitation only” business.
R. Haskins questioned on site consultations and it was answered that normally she meets with clients at their homes or at the properties for sale leaving only an occasional consultation at her office.

Brittanie Reinold: No questions

Mike McGovern: No questions

All others present in favor, against or having inquiries:
Christine Mattson: 338 Boston Rd. wanted to know if this would create a zoning change in the neighborhood as it was felt that it was an area with mostly an agricultural use which she was concerned would change. The special permit process was explained to her as well as the fact that any approval would be site specific and would not pass on to future owners.

Joyce Smith, owner of 324 Boston Road stated that her concerns were with signage and what would happen afterwards, and those concerns had been answered.
With no further questions needing to be answered, M. McGovern motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote was unanimous to close the public hearing.

7:35pm – Public Hearing

                171 Worcester Prov. Trpke


   Galaxy Sutton, LLC

R. Deschenes read the Hearing Notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Attorney Lawrence Brodeur and Patrick Doherty, Chief Engineer for the project, represented their Client, Galaxy Sutton, LLC.
Atty Brodeur explained that they were looking for 4 signage variances for a parcel which consisted of approximately 45.4 acres and had been permitted for 228,400(sq.ft) of retail development. They were requesting variances allowing 2 freestanding signs as well as variances related to the front wall and side wall signs.
Patrick Doherty explained that the project in its entirety consisted of a grocery store, future home improvement store, a bank, restaurant, and multi-tenant retail building. Site work has been started and driveways created on both Worcester Providence Turnpike and Boston Road where there would also be signal lights as it would be considered a primary entrance. Both proposed free standing signs would be used to identify all the tenants of the shopping plaza but because of the residential nature on Boston Road, that free standing sign would be smaller in scale. It was also explained that the reason for the requested wall sign on the side of the building was because there was more going on in that location including a drive through pharmacy, additional parking, and a vendor return station (bottle returns).
Atty. Brodeur added that neither sign could be seen from the other and that each sign serviced two entirely different traffic patterns. It was felt that because of the site layout and the way the road system worked it was necessary to have the two entrances to help traffic flow smoothly and therefore the need for two signs to service both primary entrances.
The larger sign on Rte. 146 would be 336 sq ft. (24’H x 14’W) and the sign on Boston Rd would be 16’H x 9.3’W.

R Haskins asked if the signs were identical but just different in size which was confirmed by Atty. Brodeur. 
Atty. Brodeur informed the Board that they were also looking for a 176 sq.ft sign on the front of the grocery store. It was explained that the proposed signage would be located on a bumped out portion of the front wall.  The bylaw allows for calculation off that area. Had they not had the bump out they would have been able to use the length of the entire front of the building and would have met the requirements of the bylaw and in fact would have been able to place a 223 sq.ft sign. The signage for the side wall facing Boston Road is proposed at 
68.3 sq.ft.

Atty. Brodeur noted that it was an interesting site that had developmental challenges which had been overcome by the way traffic had been handled in order to move the traffic as smoothly as possible. It was felt that the shape of the parcel and the way it set with the roadway system created a hardship. Atty. Brodeur stated that by doing what they were proposing with the two entrance signs they were addressing the traffic issues,by helping it move smoothly into the site from the street. This created “safe movement and “health and welfare safety”.
B. Reinold questioned the number of stores proposed for the site in relation to the number of panels shown on the drawing. P. Doherty replied that though they were using the site plan similar to what was proposed by the previous developer, realistically it was thought that they would add tenant buildings in the front and a large multi tenent building where the former Lowe’s building was proposed. If required, they would agree to live with the condition that they could not insert blank panels.
M.McGovern questioned landscape plans and was told by P. Doherty that they had worked with the Planning Dept. on that and the front sign would have a planting bed of perennials with a stone wall. The Boston Road entrance would be similar but more just perennial plantings and shrubs. There would be a drop behind the sign at that location that would not allow for a retaining wall. 
M. McGovern questioned internal illumination residences in the area, and hours of illumination at the shopping center. It was answered that yes they were internally illuminated but the Bylaw requires blacked out background with stencil and they would most likely stay on at least one hour past closing of the shopping center.
M. McGovern noted that he had no problem with the Route 146 sign but needed to see and understand the sign on Boston Road as it was not a highway.
Pat Doherty responded that due to the new Route 146 road work consisting of six lanes of traffic, the new signal light at the Boston Road entrance consisting of 4 lane traffic where the sign would be located, and the one lane traffic starting further beyond the entrance to the site, it was felt that the illuminated sign was appropriate.

M.McGovern questioned what type and size sign would be allowed without relief and it was answered by Atty. that they were actually requesting relief for “placement and size”.
Patrick Doherty stated that there was a couple things to keep in mind in that each business could place a free standing sign of that size.  When questioned by M. McGovern if that was true, L. Dahlin responded by first asking Atty. Brodeur if it was still one parcel which he confirmed. L. Dahlin noted that the applicant was in front of the Board for a variance allowing an “additional” freestanding sign on one parcel and the other businesses would not be allowed to install further free standing signs alteast not without approval from this Board. Attorney Brodeur agreed with that statement adding that if they were individual lots they could, but they were not.
M. McGovern found it difficult to believe that the town of Sutton would allow 15 free standing signs on the site in which Attorney Brodeur agreed but noted that the town’s bylaws did not address what they were doing so they were working with what the town allowed and asking for an exception to allow a sign at the Boston Road entrance of this size  again noting that if the Board was inclined to approve the application they would be willing to accept a condition to turn off the illumination an hour or more after the last store’s closing.
M. McGovern stated that he would like to see some sort of “Mock-up” so that he could understand width and height. He noted that the signs would be probably the largest now in the town and was concerned about setting a precedent.

B. Reinold added that she found that towns have these laws in place to help minimize signs and buildings in order to keep things “residential”.

R. Haskins stated that he did agree with M. McGovern that the signs are high but noted that P. Doherty was right in that the areas will be and look different and maybe therefore it would be appropriate. 
M.McGovern noted he also wanted to drive by Rte 146 as there was a lot going on there. He said that the Rte 146 sign was the sign that was really going to matter for the business as it was going to give the most exposure. Boston Road was everyday drive through traffic and everyone would know what was in the shopping center.
Agreed date for site inspection: December 20, 2014 at 9:00am.

All present in favor or opposition:

Pam O’Toole, 25 Purgatory Road,: Concerned with the sign illumination and its ruining the character of the town.

Martha Reed, 167 Armsby Road: Her main concern with the whole project was light pollution. The reason they moved to town 12 years ago was because it was a small town and you could see “stars, shooting stars,  planets and everything”. She noted the Millbury Mall and their oversized sign and parking lot lights and that it was really bright. It was also felt that everyone traveling along Rte 146 knew what was coming in the development and that because of that, they did not need a larger sign. It was also felt that light pollution was not something that the people of Sutton were anxious to have seen from miles and miles away which ruins the character of the town. 
Pat Doherty responded by saying that the town’s bylaws took care of the backlighting of signs in that they were now stencil cut and did not have the white background. Local signs currently using that style that style illumination are the Atlas Box and new Sutton Square Mall signs.
R. Deschenes questioned if the wall signs would be shut off after closing and was told yes though there would be security lighting.

Mike McGovern motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the hearing to January 7, 2015 at 7:30pm.
Board Business:

Approval of Minutes

B. Reinold motioned, R.Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the November 6, 2014 minutes. 

Decision:

330 Boston Road: Mercure

M. McGovern motioned and R. Haskins seconded to accept Karen Mercure’s request for a home business as noted in her application. 

Discussion: The Board found that the home business would be low impact on the neighborhood and potentially no signage. It was also noted that home was vacant and in need of improvement and would benefit. The conditions of the home business will be documented within the decision.

Vote: 4-0-0 in favor to approve 

8:15pm: Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

BOA Secretary
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